SALTFLEETBY PARISH COUNCIL
Web Site: parishes.lincolnshire.gov.uk/saltfleetbyGroup

Minutes of the Saltfleetby Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday, 7th June 2016
 7pm in the Marshland Community Centre
Present:                Chairman
Cllr W MacDonald
                             

Cllr B Stapleton


Cllr G Harris 


Cllr R Smith


Cllr I Stubbs


Cllr C Warwick


Cllr L Dover


Mrs J Brown - Clerk
There were nine members of the public present, Cllr D McNally & two representatives from Masons Surveyors.
Public Comments: State of the grass on A1031 on both sides, extremely high & reducing visibility for vehicles to a dangerous level.  An event is being organised to celebrate the school sometime in July – the Clerk would be advised of the date when agreed; ELDC Transformation document – concern was expressed on the services that may be cut & the Council was asked to investigate further, including how many jobs would be affected & also whether the proposed new positions were actually relevant, it was also noted that the document had proposed an increase to Council Tax of 5% & it was felt that the District Council should not be relying on such an increase but instead looking to reserves and improved working practices. It was noted that these questions had been asked at Area Forums with no response. Clerk to contact ELDC & request further updates on the programme & enquire what the staffing costs & numbers were 5 & 3 years ago & anticipated figures for next year. The state of the grass in the village was raised & why the Council no longer carried out flailing, it was explained that the Council had removed the flailing from its budget in order not to pass further costs onto residents as the budget to carry it out was a high percentage of the precept. The state of the grass to horse riders was also a problem as it was not easy for them to move out of the way on some lanes. The standard of some driving & associated speeds was problematical for horse riders & courtesy needed to be extended to everybody including riders. Grass cutting was on the agenda and would be discussed then; however the Chairman had received a letter from a resident also complaining about the state of the grass & the problems the issue created on lanes where there were no paths.
Masons Surveyors were invited to address the Council but the Chairman added that no comments would be forthcoming & Council would await the Planning Application. The Council was informed that comments from their previous attendance had been considered & the plans for the dwelling had been amended somewhat. A new entrance to the dwelling would be created & it would be built gable end to the road; he expected the planning application to be submitted in the next month or so & he advised that Masons had also spoken with other Consultees on the project.
The Masons representatives left the meeting.

Cllr McNally had to leave the meeting early & gave his comments – Devolution document would be out for consultation in July; the Local Plan was due out on the 27th June & he urged the Council to consider it & comment early as the consultation period was relatively short. It was noted by Council that ELDC had been preparing the plan for some years. Cllr McNally left the meeting.

000345 Apologies for absence – Cllrs Harrison, Bryson & Clark - the apologies were accepted. 
000346 Minutes of the Annual Council Meeting held on 3rd May had been circulated & it was resolved to accept them p LD s IS; the Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 3rd May 2016 had been circulated & it was resolved to accept them p LD s GH; the Minutes were duly signed by the Chairman.
000347 Declarations of Interest - Cllr Warwick declared an interest in the items on the Jubilee Committee as she was a member & she would leave the meeting during these.
Members of the Public were asked to briefly leave the meeting.

000348 Councillor Vacancy – The Council had received a request for co-option from Sandra Dykes who put forward to the Council her reasons for wishing to stand; Mrs Dykes was then asked to leave the meeting in order that the Council could confer & it was resolved to co-opt Mrs Dykes onto the Council p BS s LD. Mrs Dykes & members of the public re-entered the meeting. Mrs Dykes was formally co-opted & she signed the Acceptance of Office Declaration & was handed the Declaration of Pecuniary Interest and other papers – Clerk to inform the Monitoring Officer.
The Chairman welcomed Cllr Dykes to the Council.

000349 EnergieKontor UK Ltd – Gayton Funds – The documents had again been circulated & Cllr Dykes was handed a copy. Application Guidelines – ‘Section’ to be changed to Question – Councillors to forward any further query to Cllr Dover for inclusion; Terms of Reference – It was felt that there was some confusion for individuals making application & should be made clearer. The Council debated the amount for points 8.1 & 8.2 & following debate it was resolved to set the sum at ‘£250 & under’ p CW s IS. Carried. Point 8 – Investment, following debate it was resolved that it be amended to read ‘To this end a proportion of the annual income will be invested in secure assets and that figure will be set at a minimum of 10%’ p CW s IS Carried. It was noted that these documents would be considered ‘Working Documents’ and subject to amendment as appropriate; final documents to be accepted July.  The additional turbines suggested for Gayton – although no application had been received - on the EK website indicated the same distribution of funds on any permission granted would be as previously to the involved Councils; this did not take into account the request by the this Council for an increased allowance due to the higher level of disruption the village had received. Clerk to write to EK.
000350 Financial Matters
Accounts to be paid/authorised – Clerk’s salary & expenses for May; C Statham – Delivery of Newsletter - £50.00; G Harris – Reimbursement payment to Solicitor for boundary information on St Clements Churchyard - £12.00 (authorise only); Euroffice – Stationery & Ink cartridges - £102.70 – It was resolved to authorise the payments p BS s GH. 
Councillors Monthly Budget Report – The report as at 5th May 2016 had been circulated & it was resolved to accept the document with a note that ‘Wardle Press’ should read ‘Warple Press’– p LD s BS; The Chairman signed the Budget Report.
000351 Speed Indicator Signs – The Chairman thanked Cllr Dover for the generous donation of a laptop to be used purely for the speed signs & when received the software would be loaded & the signs could then be re-located. The Council debated the lack of passive signs on sections of the B1200 & following debate it was resolved to order 3 off 30mph & 8 off 40mph p CW s LD.  Clerk to action & request the return of the £40.00 paid to LCC for the Highways check which could not be carried out. There was no further information on the Speed Gun use. Archer survey – Cllr Stubbs declared an interest as the suggested site was close to his residence – the original suggestion had been for the A1031 & following debate it was resolved to request that the Archer survey be carried out on the A1031 & a list for future locations was to include B1200 St Clements, Back Street & Mill Lane.  The Council again debated acquiring signage and placing – the Clerk informed the Council that Highways permission was required first. Following debate it was resolved that the Clerk obtain details on the costs of acquiring 2 ‘Please Drive Carefully’ signs to be positioned under the decorative village name signs. It was noted with appreciation that Cllr McNally had got the Slippery Surface sign back up near the S bends on the A1031 & it had appeared to make a difference. Cllrs MacDonald & Stubbs to look into the legalities of the Highways relating to passive signs & report back. Clerk to request the Saltfleetby sign on Mill Lane/Church Lane be replaced as it was rotten.

000352 Defibrillators – Following debate it was agreed that the Prussian Queen be approached to ask whether the permission to appoint the second unit there was still a possibility.  The Council noted the advice from its insurers on adding the Defibrillators & Cabinets to a Risk Assessment & the draft Risk Assessment had been circulated & it was resolved to accept it. A protocol for checks was required. Louth Town Football Club had written & confirmed the offer for the first unit to be positioned on an external wall & following debate it was resolved that the Clerk write to Steve Clark thanking them & asking if he would be willing to oversee the installation, pass charges back to the Council & monitor the unit on a regular basis p BS s LD. Clerk to contact LIVES & request possible dates in September for the familiarisation training of the units, which was principally to demonstrate the ease of use; there were places for 12 people & this would give the Council opportunity to publicise. 

000353 East Lindsey District Council Transformation Programme – Footway Lighting – The draft letter was endorsed & it was resolved that the Clerk forward it confirming that residents had been consulted but were not prepared to have the Precept increased p LD s CW
Councillor Warwick left the meeting.

000354 Jubilee Committee/BT Box – No response had been received from the Jubilee Committee to the Council’s letter & following debate it was resolved that Cllr Dover & Cllr Stapleton would contact the Committee p IS s BS
000355 Jubilee Committee/Village Hall Funds – The Committee had responded to the letter from the Council noting the residents request to have the funds transferred to the Council which had been received too late for its May meeting but it would be discussed on 30th June.

Cllr Warwick re-joined the meeting.

000356 Complaints Procedure – A draft Complaints Procedure had been circulated together with a draft Vexatious Complaints Document & following debate it was resolved to accept both documents p CW s LD
000357 Standing Orders & Financial Regulations – The issue raised by the Monitoring Officer of sharing computers & the risk to Data Protection was raised, the Chairman noted that all individual Councillors were responsible for ensuring Data Protection – Clerk to draft an item on protocol for inclusion within Standing Orders; the Chairman also considered it important to include something within Standing Orders as an ethos for Councillor training – Clerk to draft for the next agenda
000358 Code of Conduct – Following consideration it was resolved that no amendments were necessary.
000359 Risk Assessments – The documents had been circulated & it was considered that the St Clements Risk Assessment needed amendment as the owl box had been removed – Clerk to amend & circulate. Regarding the work on the village gardens this was carried out by paid contractors & not volunteers and they had their own insurance.
000360 Asset Register – The document had been circulated & the Clerk was asked to remove the two filing cabinets which had been disposed of due to their rusty state & with that amendment it was resolved that the document was accepted.
000361 Means of Communication with Residents & Existing Newsletter – Residents at the Annual Parish Meeting had suggested additional, modern means of communication & following debate it was resolved that the Council establish a Facebook page p CW s SD. Carried, 1 abstention. Clerk to place item on July agenda for a social media policy. The Council confirmed the importance of the Newsletter particularly for residents that were not computer literate; the lady that had delivered the Newsletter no longer wished to continue & there had unfortunately been some issues with late delivery; debate ensued & it was suggested that Councillors & willing residents deliver the Newsletter, an email Forum was also touched upon as a way of keeping residents up to date with items & following debate it was resolved that the Council would continue with the Newsletter p CW s LD. Carried. Councillors names to be forwarded to the Editor for the next edition together with Council updates.
000362 Louth Town FC/Marshland Community Centre – The information requested had now been received & dates suggested for a meeting & it was resolved that the Clerk arrange a meeting for 17th July, 7.30pm in Marshland Community Centre. 
000363 Saltfleetby Church of England Primary School – The Council noted the letter from D Barnes regarding the closure of the school. The Council was unhappy with the tone of the letter which indicated that in their opinion the Council had been unhelpful which was not the case; it noted however that a response at this stage would not help the school.  The Noticeboard had been removed from the school grounds as had been requested & Cllr Stapleton put forward the possibility of placing it by the shop alongside the other one – space was indeed limited in the existing board & events could also be included, the shop owners were happy to give permission & following debate it was resolved to place the noticeboard by the shop.  The noticeboard at the garage in Saltfleet was not used as the Clerk had considerable difficulties accessing it due to the position of external storage – Cllr Stapleton to talk to the garage proprietor. Cllr Smith had volunteered to put notices up on the Clerks behalf.  The event to celebrate the school was touched on and the possibility of the Council assisting with it in order to promote closure social ties within the village – Cllr Harris to contact the organisers and report back in July.
000364 St Clements Churchyard – The Working Group reported back on the measurements taken following receipt via Cllr Harris of the boundary markings & the resultant map showed the Councils responsibilities & was received by the Clerk; Clerk to forward to Councillors – the area highlighted in pink being the area of responsibility. It was noted that grass cutting had been carried out within the churchyard, presumably by volunteers of the church owners & a Risk Assessment may be appropriate; a topple test had also been carried out by the Working Group and two headstones were considered suspect – Clerk to obtain information on procedure/protocol. 

000365 Highways & Footpaths – Appendix A had been circulated & was noted. Pictures & a brief report had been forwarded to Blackwells re North End Lane & Three Bridges Lane & a response was awaited. Clerk to check with LCC when the verges are due to the done, especially A1031. Discussed ensued on an offer by a volunteer to flail vital sections within the village & Cllr MacDonald agreed to look further into it, the practicalities involved & report back in July 
000366 Grass cutting – Following the sad death of Mr Covill who had been contracted by the Council, it was agreed to obtain prices for the work previously carried out by him. Councillors to forward contact details to the Clerk.

000367 LWT Potential Planning Application – It appeared that the suggested alteration was the path generally taken by people; the Council awaited any planning application to comment.

000368 Broadband – The Clerk had circulated the information received from a resident on improving broadband; it had been placed on the web site & would be circulated to Councillors also; The Council appreciated the resident’s assistance.
000369 District & County Councillors Report – See Public Comments.
000370 Clerks Report – All agenda items.
000371 Reports from Outside Bodies – None

000372 Correspondence – The Council noted the LCR Magazine, Came & Co – Spring Council Matters Magazine & Clerks & Councils Direct.
000373 Councillors Reports – Cllr Dover reported that the shop had been robbed, the Police attention had not been considered sufficient although they had now visited; it was reported that there had been other incidents within the village which include a caravan that had been tampered with.
000374 Items for the Next Agenda – As above; Fund Administrator for Gayton Fund & to consider the possibility of a change of room for the meetings due to Acoustic issues.
The meeting closed at 10.15 pm.  Next Parish Council Meeting Tuesday 5th July at 7.00pm
Chairman
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Date
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